
for at least turning up, all 

criticism must go to those 

clubs who couldnôt be 

bothered attending. 

And yet again we donôt 

have a secretary for 

QMHE. What is so terrify-

ing about this position? 

Although there was a sec-

retary last year, in 2016 I 

had to virtually threaten 

clubs with closing every-

thing down before Charlie 

Bowman stepped forward. 

If weôre not careful, some 

of the knockers, and we 

all know who they are, will 

take steps to ensure that 

QMHE as we know it will 

no longer be the second 

biggest hobby show in 

Australia for 

the simple 

reason it 

wonôt exist! 

The end of 2017 is fast 

approaching, and model-

ling-wise it has been quite 

a year. 

Just when we thought we 

had seen it all in terms of 

Panthers and King Tigers, 

Meng and Takom have 

proven us wrong, and now 

even ICM are jumping on 

the bandwagon, even 

though their final version 

King Tiger has no interior. 

The introduction of 1/35 

interiors, although not a 

new idea, has certainly 

raised the bar in terms of 

the content of kits, and a 

few manufacturers might 

have to watch their game 

or lose out. Recently I was 

in a Brisbane hobby store 

(it doesnôt matter which 

one) and found a DML 

King Tiger for the once 

unheard of price of 

$98.95, with the Takom 

version, complete with 

interior, one dollar more. 

Makes me happy to see 

sales such as we are like-

ly to see on Saturday, 

where prices are some-

what more reasonable! 

I note in Grahamôs QMHE 

report that QMHE man-

aged to get a whole ten 

people to the AGM, and 

about half of those would 

have been the executive. 

Donôt get me wrong, I am 

not criticising those peo-

ple, more praise to them 
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SEASONS GREETINGS TO OUR MEMBERSHIP AND BEST WISHES 

FOR A HEALTHY AND PROSPEROUS NEW YEAR 

 

Well folks thatôs another year behind us and like we say every year ñwhere did it go!ò  

And not forgetting that itôs that time of the year to speculate about what lies ahead for us 

modellers in 2018.   

Well I can pretty much guarantee that AMMS Brisbane will continue to roll along at its 

usual excitement level and pace, and that there will be many many more kit releases to 

look forward to and rob us of our hard earned money!  And I do mean that in a good way 

of course!  I wonder what subjects and genres will flood the market over the next twelve 

months to tempt us. 

And next year hopefully we can maintain the momentum of 2017 with many wonderful  

models for our annual model competitions, and many AMMS entries in the Queensland 

Scale Model Championship at QMHE. 

And remember AMMS is your club, so feel free to make any suggestions or pass on any 

display ideas you may have that will make it even better!  

Well thatôs all from me this month, just a short piece as we wind down the year 2017, 

and so with nothing more ado I will take this opportunity to wish all of you and your fami-

lies a very merry Christmas and safe, healthy and prosperous new year! 

Until next year, take care, stay safe, and happy modelling to all!  

Kindest regards, 

Brad Littleboy 

AMMS Coordinator 2017 



The Bob Semple Tank: 

 

WW2 ï The Pacific. The Japanese had rolled through the forces of the French, British, and Dutch in the Far East. 
Australia concerned about a home invasion began designing their Sentinel Tank; New Zealand, their óBob Semple 
Tankô.  

New Zealand was facing a potential invasion with no effective armoured force.  At the time, they had just six Bren 
Gun Carriers in the whole country as its armoured force. Japan had been openly stating how open New Zealand 
was and they were concerned that Britain, fighting for its own survival, would be unable 
to give supplies of War Materials for some time. If New Zealand was to defend itself it 
would have to do it itself.   

NZ Minister for Works, Bob Semple, found out that the NZ Defence Department had 
been making enquiries in the USA for supplies of armour plate. However, Semple had 
already seen a photograph of a Caterpillar tractor which had been converted in the Unit-
ed States and showed it to Mr. T.G.Beck (Public Works Engineer, Christchurch) who at 
the time was in charge of a large irrigation scheme in the South and Mid-Canterbury re-
gion. He had the idea that they could build their own.  

Rather than wait to obtain blueprints of the American tractor tank conversion, work be-
gan straight away, without the formal plans under the direction of Mr. Beck in the Public 
Works Department (PWD) workshops in Temuka.   

At Temuka, the PWD proposed to take their fleet of 81 D8 Caterpillar tractors and build armoured bodies for them. 
The tractors could be used for their normal purpose and, if called upon for War Service, could have these ar-
moured bodies fitted. Very little modification was required of the tractors. The suspension was modified slightly 
and the track assembly was lengthened slightly. The existing driverôs controls were changed slightly and moved 
forwards. Mild steel extensions were added to which the body would be attached.  

A 37 mm cannon in a revolving turret was seen as being of crucial importance, as was the provision of machine 
guns. It was found to be impossible at the time to obtain a cannon, so an additional machine gun was used in-
stead. The additional turret machine gun brought the total armament to a total of six Bren .303 caliber machine 
guns; one on each side, one over the back, one in the turret, and two positioned forwards in the hull. One on the 
far right and a second one positioned centrally which would have been very awkward to operate given the position 
of the engine and would have to have been operated either awkwardly from the side by the driver or other gunner, 
or by another crew member lying on top of the cowling over the engine. The crew is often quoted as 8 based on 
these 6 machine gun positions, a commander and a driver but is also variously noted as 6 and as 7 crew. Clearly, 
the crewing would be dependent on the number of men available and the situation encountered.  

This construction was carried out in the Railway Workshops in Addington, Christchurch in January 1941 with the 
first one ready in under a month. The armoured structure of this tank consisted of 8mm thick (0.31 inch) armour 
plate fully welded on top of which was an addition of 12.7mm thick (0.5ò) manganese rich corrugated steel plate. 
Popular myth has it that it used corrugated roofing metal and this is probably the origin of the myth that the vehicle 
was badly armoured. This layering system was devised by Mr. Beck and was ñseverely testedò. The result was 
that this arrangement was felt to be sufficient to stop enemy anti-tank rifle bullets up to 20 mm (0.79 in) calibre as 
well as being easy to fabricate.  

By March 1941, the second tank was finished, and both took part in a parade in Christchurch on the 26th of April. 
One was then sent to Wellington and then on to Auckland to promote the war effort. It was paraded there on the 
10th of May 1941. These public outings, were intended to bolster flagging domestic spirit, but instead promoted 
media ridicule, being referred as more akin to Garden Sheds or Cottages. After these public outings the tank be-
came commonly known as óBob Sempleôs Tankô. 

During trials many flaws in design and function were found to exist and in the end only 3 were built. Supplies of 
British tanks, no longer suited to their needs were being delivered. The first 2 Bob Semple Tanks 
were subsequently restored to their original state and returned to civilian duties. The third however was said to 
have been actually deployed in the Pacifc, but stripped down and fitted with a dozer blade. 
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 I attended the 2/14 QMI freedom of the city parade through Brisbane recently. 

I was in this unit back in the early 1980's when it was just an army reserve unit based at Wacol. It was A Squadron 
only as there were not enough men for any more. We had a few carriers & some RAEME recovery carriers. We also 
had a TLC but had to give it to 4 Cav when they burnt one of theirs. 

The Beersheba Club was at Wacol & was place of wholesome male entertainment - I don't recall to many females in 
the unit at that time & definitely none attended the nights I was there. Given their age it was interesting to see the 
changes made to the carriers like a redesigned turret, stowage bins at the back, redesigned drive sprockets & tracks 
with Track connectors. Some of the carriers had spaced road wheels. 

The parade has the usual ASLAVS and also had 3 MI Tanks. I don't think I have ever seen 3 serving tanks mov-
ing together in one place. During the drive pass the first 2 were fairly quiet but the third was making some disturbing 
noises as it drove by. 

2/14 QMI Parade  (Thanks Wayne Murray)  
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